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Vermont Health Care Innovation Project  

Steering Committee Meeting Minutes 
 

Pending Committee Approval 
 
Date of meeting: Wednesday, October 28, 2015, 1:00pm-3:00pm, 4th Floor Conference Room, Pavilion Building, 109 State Street, Montpelier.  

Agenda Item Discussion Next Steps 
1. Welcome and 
Introductions  

Al Gobeille called the meeting to order at 1:01pm. A quorum was present.   

2. Minutes 
Approval 

Bob Bick moved to approve the minutes by exception and Dale Hackett seconded. The motion passed with one 
abstentions.  

 

3. Core Team 
Update 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Public comment 

Georgia Maheras provided a Core Team update. 
 

• Year 3 Activities and Budget: The Core Team approved our Year 3 milestones and budget (Attachment 3) 
at their October 13th meeting. Georgia noted that a significant amount of our budget has been allocated, 
with a small amount still unallocated – this portion will be discussed at the Core Team’s December 
meeting. This budget includes both our Year 3 budget and Year 2 Carryover budget, which will both be 
spent in CY2016. 

• Year 3 Operational Plan: Due to CMMI on Monday. This focuses heavily on our contractors, staffing 
model, governance, and anticipated activities for next year. The Operational Plan is built around just our 
Year 3 budget activities, and does not include activities funded by our Year 2 Carryover budget (to be 
submitted in January).   

• Year 2 Approvals: Our Year 2 contracts and budget were approved last week, after many months of 
effort. Georgia thanked the group for their patience, and our Finance Team for their efforts.  

• Project-Wide Updates: We have fully transitioned to our new governance structure at this point. We are 
rolling out our new meeting schedule in November, and will also begin to schedule 2016 meetings 
(many of which will now be moved to Waterbury).  

 
There was no additional comment. 
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Agenda Item Discussion Next Steps 
4. Shared Savings 
Program (SSP) 
Updates 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Richard Slusky and Alicia Cooper presented results from the Year 1 ACO Shared Savings Program (Attachment 4). 
 
Year 1 ACO SSP Update: 
 
Financial Summary: Richard noted that this is the first year we’ve had performance information for Vermont’s 
ACOs for their attributed lives for the Medicaid and commercial ACO programs. This is a significant milestone, 
but we have a lot to learn in Years 2 and 3 of the programs. Financial summary is calculated by a contractor 
(Lewin). The number of attributed lives for both ACOs represents the number of patients receiving services 
predominantly through each ACO’s network of primary care providers.  

• Medicaid SSP:  
o Rick Barnett asked whether there is a margin of error or confidence interval for expected 

aggregated total. Richard responded that the Medicaid SSP has a minimum savings rate (similar 
to the Medicare SSP) that ACOs must achieve to be eligible to share in savings.  

o Jay Batra asked what percentage of Medicaid enrollees are attributed to an ACO. Alicia 
responded that in Year 1, about 65% of the eligible Medicaid population (approximately a third 
of the total Medicaid population).  

o Bob Bick asked whether savings are a decrease in spending, or a reduction based on trend. 
Richard responded that based on actuarial calculations, there is an estimated amount of money 
that will be spent on a defined set of services for a particular population. We believe that by 
reducing unnecessary utilization and improving coordination, we are saving dollars from what 
would otherwise have been spent. The contract between the ACO and the payer is an 
agreement to share those savings between the ACOs and payers. Al Gobeille added that 
spending actually went up between the baseline year and Year 1 of the program, but it 
increased less than projected.  

o Dale Hackett asked whether this shows improvement in patient outcomes and quality of care. Al 
responded that quality measurement isn’t perfect, but that we’ve made great strides in building 
our capacity to measure. Catherine Fulton added that the current measure set is our starting 
point, and will continue to grow and evolve. Measures selected were not low-hanging fruit for 
providers, they were areas that needed work, and that will continue to evolve as well. Al added 
that seeing OneCare’s Medicare quality measures for Years 1 and 2 of the MSSP has shown 
significant improvement. Richard noted that this process began in 2013 as a collaborative 
process of payers, consumers, providers, and advocates working together to select measures 
and develop standards and rules around the SSPs. This was a consensus agreement around the 
measures we would start with.  

o Steven Costantino commented that Medicaid enrollment has changed significantly since this 
program was designed, which has made predicting trends challenging. Year 2 may show 
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significantly different results as new enrollees use services in different ways. Al noted that 2014 
was a reordering year in health care across the country. In Vermont, VHAP and Catamount went 
away, the individual market changed, the small group insurance market changed. GMCB and 
DFR did their best to develop rates in good faith, but set rates too low. Alan Ramsay added that 
he works with the uninsured in his practice, and finds that patients coming into the system for 
the first time have significant chronic disease burdens.  

o Jay Batra asked whether there were savings found for unattributed Medicaid populations. 
Cecelia Wu responded that DVHA is looking at this, but noted that this is a challenging 
comparison to make.  

o Al noted that PMPM payments vary across ACOs. These numbers are risk adjusted. 
o Richard suggested we don’t draw conclusions based on these numbers, but suggested we 

should use these to ask questions. 
• Commercial SSP: Expected total based on medical expense portion of premium (amount payer expects 

to spend on medical services) because this was a new population – as previously mentioned, premiums 
were set low for this population, so savings went back to consumers and came out of Blue Cross 
reserves. Al noted that this is different than Medical Loss Ratio, which includes some services that are 
excluded from the SSP total cost of care calculation. Richard noted that savings calculation for the 
commercial SSP also includes a minimum savings rate, but that calculations are different than for the 
Medicaid program.  

o Dale Hackett suggested that in some cases, overspending may not be bad, if it supports 
appropriate utilization needs that were previously unmet. Richard noted that these numbers are 
risk adjusted, and commented that there are many reasons that ACOs might not have hit savings 
targets for the commercial SSP. 

o Mike Hall asked whether in determining expected spend, these numbers were trended forward. 
Richard noted that there was no trend since this was a new market. Al commented that during 
rate setting, GMCB looked at potential exchange populations and predicted 2013 and 2014 
spending based on this, but it was a challenging prediction to make. Mike asked what percent of 
the attributed population was newly insured and what percent was previously insured by Blue 
Cross. Al noted that another factor was whether MVP or Blue Cross would receive healthier 
populations for their exchange plans – and in fact, MVP did receive a healthier population. 
Richard commented that Blue Cross was not able to identify the specific individuals that might 
be signing up – there wasn’t a history of people who had been in the program, as was the case 
in Medicaid. Al and Steven noted that variables within Exchange plan design impacts enrollment 
and makes this a harder area to predict without years on which to base trends – precision will 
increase in future years, as volatility decreases. Al commented that rate review is hard, dealing 
with large populations and a lot of money, and commented that increased discussion and 



4 
 

Agenda Item Discussion Next Steps 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

understanding of this process is a step forward.  
o Richard noted that MVP did not have sufficient Exchange enrollment to participate in the 

commercial SSP, though they were willing to.  
• Medicare SSP: Richard noted that CHAC achieved savings, but not in excess of the minimum savings 

rate, so none of Vermont’s ACOs received shared savings payments from the Medicare SSP in 2014.  
o Richard clarified that minimum savings rates are in place to ensure savings aren’t attributable to 

chance.  
• Lewin and the DVHA team are working on sub-analyses to try to identify the causes behind the financial 

results we’re seeing.  
• Results and lessons learned will inform future development of capitation/global budgets through the all-

payer model/Next Gen ACO model. 
• Joyce Gallimore commented that the CHAC board is very committed to distributing savings back to the 

community and to providers to support ongoing work and improvement.  
 
Quality Measurement Overview: Alicia presented on quality measurement results for the Medicaid and 
commercial programs. She noted that the lack of historical data for the commercial SSP was a challenge for 
quality measurement as well as rate setting/financial trending. She also commented that measure collection and 
analysis was challenging, especially for clinical data collection, and commended the ACOs for the collaboration 
and work they did to make this possible.  

• Susan Aranoff noted that there are different quality scores across the three SSPs, and asked if the DVHA 
team has an idea of why that might be, or if they will be looking at this. Alicia responded that there are a 
number of variables here, for example, national benchmarks for Medicaid and commercial populations 
might be quite different. She also suggested that we should not compare overall scores between the 
Medicaid and commercial programs since the number of measures was different across programs. She 
noted that things may also change from Year 1 to Year 2. 

• Tracy Dolan noted that ACOs are incentivized to improve quality because it impacts their payments, but 
that individual providers’ payments have not changed, creating a differing incentive – but clearly we’re 
still seeing results. Richard commented that though savings are paid to ACOs, much of the savings is 
distributed to those providers. How this impacts provider salaries differs by organizations. Alan Ramsay 
commented that provider reporting fatigue is significant, and there is resistance to quick change. He 
suggested that it will be critical to ensure that providers trust that measurement improves care and 
outcomes for patients, rather than getting in the way of actually providing care to patients. Joyce 
Gallimore noted that measurement fatigue is real, but that the collaborative quality improvement 
environment is a significant motivation for providers – it’s not solely about the financial investment. 
Catherine Fulton added that continued movement from process to outcome measures is part of our 
work to make measurement meaningful and useful.  
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Public comment 

• Dale Hackett asked how much data on attributed lives was available. Alicia responded that claims-based 
measures include results for all attributed individuals; clinical measures come from a sample of patients.  

• Rick Barnett asked whether VCP would continue in the SSPs in future years. Richard responded yes, only 
for the commercial program though.  

• Debbie Ingram commented that this is very encouraging, and asked whether there are ways to share 
this information more broadly with consumers and others. Georgia noted that we’ve had some press 
coverage on this, and plan to do some webinars to offer broader educational activities. She also invited 
members to suggest venues or audiences to hear more about this, and noted that this could align with 
the Blueprint for Health results expected to come out later this year.  

 
Year 3 Commercial SSP Downside Risk Decision: Richard announced that by mutual agreement, BCBS and the 
ACOs participating in the commercial SSP, we will forego downside risk in 2016 in favor of a more robust two-
sided model in 2017. The Medicaid program does not have downside risk in 2016. 

• Dale Hackett suggested that not having downside risk in 2016 should help providers make investments 
to improve outcomes in 2016. Richard Slusky commented that downside risk is critical and will occur, 
but potentially in a new form.  

 
There was no additional public comment. 

5. Next Steps, Wrap 
Up and Future 
Meeting Schedule  

There was no additional public comment. 
 
Next Meeting: Wednesday, December 2, 2015 1:00pm-3:00pm, DVHA Large Conference Room, 312 Hurricane 
Lane, Williston.  
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